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Welcome to St. Patrick School

Dear Parents and Students,

Welcome to St. Patrick Catholic School! In choosing St. Patrick School, you have
demonstrated a commitment to the values and philosophy of a Catholic education along with the
faculty and staff.

We are thrilled to have the opportunity to instill Catholic education in each child. There
is a saying that, “If we don’t teach our children to follow Jesus, the world will teach them not
to.” We have a critical role as teachers and parents to foster a greater love of Jesus and his
teachings. We have a strong curriculum base coupled with extensive extracurricular activities.
Our solid faith-filled environment and the witnessing of Catholic beliefs will influence our
students’ daily lives and their future.

The faculty and staff of St. Patrick School welcome you and look forward to working
with you to promote academic excellence and spiritual development in the context of the
teachings of the Catholic Church. We uphold the “Mission of St. Patrick School” each day
through teaching and living our school motto of reverence, respect, and responsibility.

The Parent/Student Handbook reflects the policies of St. Patrick School for each school
year. Please read this document carefully. You will be required to electronically sign the
agreement as part of the online enrollment process stating that you will abide by the policies of
St. Patrick School.

The faculty and staff of St. Patrick School look forward to working with you to promote
academic excellence and spiritual development in the teachings of the Catholic Church.
Together let us pray that God, who has begun this good work in us, may carry it through to
completion.

God bless you,

Mrs. Doreen Shipman
Principal

Fr. John Steffen
Pastor



“What greater work is there than training the mind and

forming the habits of the young?”
St. John Chrysostom

Catholic School Statement of Purpose

“From the first moment that a student sets foot in a Catholic school, he or she ought to have the impression of
entering a new environment, one illumined by the light of faith and having its own unique characteristics, an
environment permeated with the Gospel spirit of love and freedom...”

(The Religious Dimension of Education in a Catholic School, #25)

Catholic schools in the Diocese of Peoria are established to assist the Bishop and Pastors
in the transmission of the Faith to the young people of the diocese. We welcome non-Catholic
students into our schools that wish to take advantage of opportunities provided by Catholic
education. Every school must have as its main goal to help each student develop a personal and
ecclesial relationship with our Lord Jesus Christ, who is “the Way, the Truth, and the Life” (John
14:6). The principles, practices, and beliefs of the Catholic Faith must be fully integrated
throughout the school’s curricula, service projects, co-curricular activities, and culture.

Students in our Catholic schools are reminded of their dignity as children of God through
the study of Catholic doctrine, frequent opportunities for personal and communal prayer, and
active participation in the sacramental life of the Church. Together with parents, the primary
educators of their children, our Catholic schools pursue academic and spiritual excellence by
helping students to develop their intellectual abilities, foster wholesome friendships, practice
discipleship, strengthen their daily prayer life, grow in virtue, and become leaders through
serving others.

All personnel that work in our Catholic schools must have at heart the promotion of the
educational mission of the Church, and live as visible role models of faith within the
parish/school community. Catholic doctrinal, moral and social teaching is an integral part of
each school. Therefore, all faculty, staff, administrative, and volunteer personnel must support
the teachings of the Church, actively practice their faith in their daily life, and be loyal to the
Church’s Magisterium. Our Catholic school personnel share this educational mission and its
various commitments and responsibilities with parents and the local Church communities.



St. Patrick School Mission Statement

“The mission of St. Patrick School is to foster the spiritual growth and academic life of
its students, faculty, and staff and to teach children, with the cooperation of parents, a Catholic
way of life.”

School Colors School Mascot
Green and White Fighting Irish

School Song

Let’s give a cheer for our St. Patrick School!
For loyalty and team know all the rules.
Our colors green and white we’ll proudly tell,
And with a cheer we’ll give a yell, a yell, a yell.
We will win but if our match we meet,
We’ll show our sportsmanship in all defeats.
We’ll always prove that we are loyal to our own St. Patrick School!

School Motto

“Reverence, Respect, Responsibility...
Excellence in Academics and in Faith Formation”



The Philosophy of St. Patrick School

St. Patrick School is a unique Christian community organized to foster the spiritual,
moral, intellectual, social, emotional, and physical growth of each person in a spirit of
dedication, freedom, and love that is based on the Gospel message.

We strive to give each child the necessary fundamentals of their faith to become good
Christian adults. We realize that each child is special, possessing his or her own talents. We
hope to develop these talents to their potential by teaching our students to have a respectful and
responsible attitude, to think creatively and independently, to strive for excellence, and to be a
faithful servant of our Lord.

Believing that the parents are the first and foremost educators of their children, we
cooperate with and supplement the home in providing leadership (social graces) in the formal
Catholic education of their children. As a faculty we work together, each developing our own
subject area with professional competence, but sensitive to those opportunities to aid students in
all aspects of their lives.

Religious themes arise naturally throughout each teaching day. Our attention to these
themes help our students grow in knowledge and commitment to God, to the parish, and to the
world in which we all live.



School Policy

The Parent-Student Handbook reflects current policy. The formation of local school
policy is the direct responsibility of the Administration that will follow policies established by
the Diocese of Peoria, Bishop of Peoria, and the Office of Catholic Schools.

The -Commision on Education is an advisory group that promotes the participation of St.
Patrick School in the educational mission of the Church. They are composed of sub-groups that
will work to complete and continue the goals of the St. Patrick School Strategic Plan. They may
make recommendations to the Pastor about how to fulfill this mission. The Principal, in
consultation with the Pastor of the parish, has the right to establish or change policy as deemed
necessary. Parents and students will be notified of such changes.

Parents are required to read the Parent-Student Handbook each school year. This
handbook is posted on the school website. A printed copy can be given to families, if requested.
Parents are required to sign electronically that they have read the the handbook after reviewing
these school regulations with their children as a part of the online enrollment process for the next
school year. Manual sign-off forms are available in the School Office and will be due in the
school office Enrollment/Re-Enroliment is considered to be complete if not already signed
electronically. Parents agree to abide all that is in the Parent-Student Handbook and the parent
signature whether electronical or manual confirms agreement of acceptance of the Parent-
Student Handbook. Parents of students transferring in at later times during the school year will
be given ample time to read the Handbook and sign electronically or manually as a part of the
online enrollment procedures.

Note: Parent/Guardian in this Handbook, unless otherwise designated, shall be referred to as
Parent(s).
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Right to Life Statement

St. Patrick School shall uphold the teachings and disciplines of the Roman Catholic
Church concerning the dignity of all human life including the rights of the unborn.
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Accreditation and Recognition

St. Patrick School continues to maintain high standards, implement an annual school
improvement plan.

St. Patrick School is in Full Recognition by the State of Illinois under the guidelines for
Recognition of Non-Public Elementary Schools in Illinois. The school has met or exceeded the
standards set by the Illinois State Board of Education (ISBE) and fulfilled application
requirements. The last onsite visit by the ISBE Non-Public Schools Recognition team was held
on April 12, 2018. St. Patrick School again met or exceeded the standards set by ISBE.

St. Patrick has received National Blue Ribbon School status in the year 2012 from the
United States Department of Education in Washington, D.C. as an exemplary and high
performing school. St. Patrick School placed in the top fifteen percent in the nation
academically in the areas of reading and mathematics. The school was among 50 private schools
and 264 public schools receiving the award.
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School History

Formerly under the guidance and leadership of the Sisters of Mary of the Presentation of
Maryvale-Valley City, North Dakota, this religious community witnessed to the world the values
of the dignity of man and the community of Faith, Hope, and Love. Charismatically signed, the
Sisters gave concrete expression to the spirit of Mother St. Louis by “Proclaiming the Kingdom
of God and teaching the truth about the Lord Jesus Christ” (Acts 28:31).

In 2003, the leadership at St. Patrick School was transferred to a lay Principal. In the
summer of 2005, all members of the Sisters of Mary of the Presentation, who assisted in the
parish and school, were reassigned to Maryvale-Valley City, North Dakota. However, the
charism that the Sisters brought with them continues to flourish at St. Patrick School.

In the fall of 2014, St. Patrick School will welcomed two sisters from the Franciscan
Apostolic Order to assist with religion classes and other duties within the school.
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Administration

Administration in this Handbook shall be referred to as Pastor and Principal. By Canon
Law, the Pastor has authority over the operation of the parish and where applicable, over the
parish school. The Principal serves in the capacity of educational, spiritual, and managerial
leader of the school. The Principal reports directly to the Pastor.

14



St. Patrick School Partnership

Parents As Partners

As partners in the educational process at St. Patrick School, we ask parents:

To set rules, times, and limits so that your child:
e Gets to bed early on school nights;
e Arrives at school on time and is picked up on time at the end of the day;
Is dressed according to the school dress code;
Completes assignments on time; and
Has a paid hot lunch or nutritional sack lunch every day.

To abide by the School Mission of St. Patrick School.
To actively participate in school activities such as Parent-Teacher Conferences;

To see that the student pays for any damage to school books or property due to carelessness or
neglect on the part of the student;

To notify the school with a written note when the student has been absent or tardy;
To notify the school office of any changes of address or important phone numbers;
To meet all financial obligations to the school;

To inform the school of any special situation regarding the student’s well-being, safety, and
health;

To complete and return to school any requested information promptly and by due dates;

To read school notes, newsletters, parent alerts, texts and to show interest in the student’s total
education;

To support the religious and educational goals of the school,

To attend Mass and teach the Catholic faith by word and example;

To support and cooperate with the discipline policy of the school,

To treat teachers with respect and courtesy in discussing student problems;
To monitor children’s use of the Internet and social media venues;

To fulfill their responsibilities as a parent of their child(ren).

15



Parent’s Role in Education

We, at St. Patrick School, consider it a privilege to work with parents in the education of
children because we believe parents are the primary educators of their children. Therefore, it is
your right and your duty to become the primary role models for the development of your child’s
life---physically, mentally, spiritually, emotionally, and psychologically. Your choice of St.
Patrick School involves a commitment and exhibits a concern for helping your child to recognize
God as the greatest good in his/her life.

Good example is the strongest teacher. Your personal relationship with God, with
each other, and with the Church community will affect the way your child relates to God
and others. ldeals taught in school are not well rooted in the child unless these are nurtured by
the example of good Catholic/Christian morality and by an honest personal relationship with
God in your family life.

Once you have chosen to enter into a partnership with us at St. Patrick School, we trust
you will be loyal to this commitment. During these formative years (Pre-K to 8), your child
needs constant support from both, parents and faculty, in order to develop his/her moral,
intellectual, social, cultural, and physical endowment. Neither parents nor teachers can afford to
doubt the sincerity of the efforts of their educational partner in the quest of challenging, yet
nourishing, the student to reach his/her potential. It is vital that both parents and teachers
remember that allowing oneself to be caught between the student and the other partner will never
have positive results. To divide authority between school and home or within the home will
only teach disrespect of all authority. If there is an incident at school, you as parents must
make investigation of the complete story your first step. Evidence of mutual respect between
parents and teachers will model good mature behavior and relationships. Talking negatively
about a child’s teacher at home will only create an attitude of distrust toward the teacher, the
school, and the parent.

Students are naturally eager to grow and learn. However, sometimes in the process of
maturation new interests may cause them to lose focus. As this natural process occurs, the
student needs both understanding and discipline. At times, your child may perceive discipline as
restrictive. However, it is boundaries and limits which provide a young person with both
guidance and security.

It is essential that a child take responsibility for grades he/she has earned and be
accountable for homework, long-term assignments, major tests, service projects, and all other
assignments. Parents are encouraged to let their child experience a logical consequence for
an inappropriate action or behavior. This responsibility also extends to times of absence.

Together, let us begin this year with a commitment to partnership as we support one
another in helping your child to become the best person he/she is capable of becoming.
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Application, Enrollment, and Transfers

Non-Discrimination in Student Enroliment Policies

No student shall be refused enrollment into St. Patrick School on the basis of race, color,
gender, national or ethnic origin. St. Patrick School complies with applicable federal and state
laws prohibiting discrimination, including but not limited to Title IX of the Education
Amendments of 1972, the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act, the Age
Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, Title VI and VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the
Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, the Illinois School Code, and relevant case law
including Plyler v. Doe (1982). All schools in the Catholic Diocese of Peoria are subject to the
policies of the Catholic Diocese of Peoria, including Policy A-105 (Non-Discrimination in
Employment) and Policy D-111 (Non-Discrimination in Admissions). The Diocesan Policy
Manual can be found on the Diocesan website at www.cdop.org.  Students of religious
denominations other than Catholic may be admitted according to local policy. Application and
enrollment of students are checked by the School Office and approved by the Administration.
Administration ensures policies are followed.

Eligibility for Enrollment (K-8) (Commission on Education, approved: 5/98; Faith in Our Future Team/COE
revised: 6/09)
1. All children entering kindergarten must be five years of age on or before September 1.
2. Enrollment will be determined on the basis of the following criteria:
a. Children of active parishioners; this includes siblings currently enrolled, children
reaching school age, and children from families moving into the parish.

Children of active parishioners currently enrolled in public schools wishing to transfer.

Children of Catholics (non-parishioners) with students currently enrolled.

Children of Catholics (non-parishioners) without students currently enrolled.

e. Children of non-Catholic families desiring a Catholic education.

3. Parents who are Catholic and who wish that their children attend St. Patrick School
should register with the parish first and then apply to the Principal for admittance of
children to the parish school.

4. Parents must meet the financial obligations set up by the Pastor and Parish Finance
Committee.

5. Tuition assistance may be available after completion of the financial aid application
process.

oo o

Pre-Kindergarten Enrollment Criteria (Commission on Educationr, issued: 6/07)

If there is a waiting list for enrollment into the preschool program at St. Patrick School,
the following criteria will be used for enrollment:

1. St. Patrick Church registered parish family;

2. Older siblings enrolled in St. Patrick School,

3. St. Patrick School Alumni (mother, father and/or extended family);

4. Attended age 3 preschool (for age 4 applicants only).

5. Registration completed on time within the registration period

Any child enrolled after the registration period will be placed in the morning class or the
afternoon class on a first come, first served based on the date of completed registration.
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State of Illinois Requirements

1. Kindergarten students must be five years of age on or before September 1. This is
verifiable by a certified birth certificate. The School Office will verify the certificate,
make a copy, and keep it on file.

2. Original certified birth certificates (or government-issued documents for children of
another country) are required for enrollment into St. Patrick School and will be
verified by the school office administration.

3. St. Patrick School complies with the “Missing Children’s Act” (325 ILCS 50/5) and
will notify appropriate law enforcement officials.

4. Failure to produce a certified birth certificate the students records will be flagged and
appropriate law enforcement will be contacted in accordance with the “Missing
Children’s Registration Law” (325 ILCS 55/5).

5. Current physical examinations and required immunizations are necessary for all
students entering kindergarten, sixth grade, and all students new to the State of
lllinois. Students will be excluded from school after October 15 if not in
compliance for health exams and immunizations. In addition, a dental examination is
required in kindergarten, second and sixth grades. A vision examination is required
for kindergarten students and any student enrolling in the school for the first time.

Enroliment Age

Children enrolled in a three-year-old preschool program shall be three years of age on or
before September 1 of the academic year. Children enrolled in a four-year-old preschool program
shall be four years of age on or before September 1. Students enrolled into kindergarten shall be
five years of age on or before September 1. Students entering first grade shall be six years of age
on or before September 1 of the given school year.

For children entering school for the first time, age shall be verified through a copy of the
official certified birth certificate. In addition, a baptismal certificate shall be submitted for
Catholic students.

Application and Enroliment Process

Admission to St. Patrick School is a two part process involving application and
enrollment. The application process available online to interested families. The link can be
found on the school website https://school.stpatswashington.com/ . Once the application is
completed and approved, parents will be notified. Then parents can complete the enrollment
process through the online student management system. Inquiries to application and enrollment
can be made at any time. Enrollment in St. Patrick School is not complete until all requirements
by the school and the State of Illinois are met.

Enrollment at St. Patrick School will automatically be considered ongoing each year
unless informed differently by parents/guardians. Enrollment updates for the next school year
must be completed online by the designated deadlines to avoid late fee assessment and for the
privilege of a parent’s child/children to participate in special incentives at the end of the school
year. Parents will be notified of the enrollment dates via the Irish Messenger and email. Parents
can check the dates on St. Patrick School Calendar, too.

A student is considered enrolled when all of the following have been completed:

1. All application for admission steps online have been completed.
2. All enrollment steps online have been completed after application for
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admission has been approved.

Registration fee has been paid.

4. All formal paperwork has been completed and turned in, including but not
limited to, certified birth certificate, physical, dental, vision forms.

5. Parents have completed online Safe Environment program from Catholic
Mutual.

6. Parents have completed online Defensive Driving program from Catholic
Mutual.

7. Parishioner has completed registration with the Parish Office.

w

Tuition Policy for Enrollment (adopted: 1/19)

Discounted tuition rates reflect significant financial support from the overall St. Patrick
Parish community. These tuition rates are much lower than the actual Cost to Educate (CTE).
The discounted tuition rate is available to those families that meet the eligibility criteria are
outlined below in the Registration Procedures. The published tuition rates and payment terms
are posted on the school website.

Registration Procedures
Families Eligible for Active Parishioner Discounted Rate
e A registered family of St. Patrick Parish
e At least one parent or legal guardian being a baptized Catholic in good standing
with the church or at least one parent or legal guardian being an active participant
in the parish RCIA
e A regular attendee of weekend Vigil Mass or Sunday Mass and Holy Days of

Obligation

e Giving of time and talent, participating in at least one parish ministry or
committee

e A contributor of treasure, beyond tuition, to the parish according to the means of
the family

Families Charged the Cost to Educate (CTE)
e Catholic non-parishioners
o Note: Catholic non-parishioners can request tuition support from their
own parish to offset a portion of the full CTE tuition rate.
e Non-parishioner
e Non-Active Parishioner

Payment Information

e Tuition, before/after care, and bus rates approved by the parish Finance Council
after careful analysis, dialogue, and review and in collaboration with school
administration. There is no change in the tuition for the 2021-2022 school year.
Tuition will remain the same as 2020-2021. Extended care before/after school,
and bus rates remain the same for 2021-2022 school year. However, a Technology
fee of $150 per family will be implemented to help begin replacement of
ChromeBooks. This technology meets a direct student benefit and classroom
need. ChromeBooks must meet current software requirements required to
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operate the programs and assessments used in the curriculum. It is important for
us to keep tuition and other school programs affordable while continuing to
provide and enhance our outstanding Catholic Education curriculum and
programs. Included in this document is the cost to educate each student at St.
Patrick School and the amount the Parish subsidizes for each student.

e These rates apply to active, participating, contributing members of St.
Patrick Parish. Non-active, non-participating, non-contributing families
will be charged the non-parishioner rates.

e The multi-student discount applies to Grades K-8 only. Our Preschool Program
is self-funding.

= Option 1 is a single payment made by cash or check on or before July 1%
(Full amount less the pre-paid registration fee.)

= Option 2 is a twice yearly payment made by automatic withdrawal July 1
and the following January 1%. (One-half tuition amount less pre-paid
registration fee).

= Options 3 and 4 are monthly plans processed through FACTS on the 10th

or the 20t of the month as an automatic withdrawal from your checking or
savings account. The necessary documentation has been included in your
registration packet.

o A $25 late fee will be assessed for any payment received after the due date.

Registration Fee

e A $100 non-refundable registration fee is required at the time of registration at
the parish business office.

e This fee is per student.

e This fee is applied to the total tuition bill.

e A late registration fee of $100 per student will be charged if enrollment is not
completed within the two week period of open enroliment. This fee is not
refunded or applied to tuition.

e The Technology fee is applied to the total tuition bill and is $150 per family.

e Re-enrollment registration period will be February 1-February 15 unless
otherwise noted.

Health Exams

[llinois State law requires that all students entering K, 6, and 9 (effective as of August,
2008) must have a complete physical. Forms must contain the date (month, day, and year) of
every DPT, polio, measles, mumps, rubella and chicken pox, and hepatitis B immunization that
the student has received. All students are required to have measles’ shots after 12 months of age;
lead screening is a requirement for entrance into Kindergarten. Physical exams are only valid
when signed by the physician, and the parent has completed and signed the medical history
portion of the exam. In addition, a dental examination is required in grades kindergarten,
second, and sixth. A vision examination is required for all kindergarten students. Students
entering sixth grade will be required to provide proof of Tdap vaccination, and meningococcal
vaccination. Then meningococcal vaccination cannot be given until the child has reached his/her
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eleventh birthday.

St. Patrick School is also under the direction of the Catholic Diocese of Peoria Policy P-
CDOP, D-152, “Health Examinations and Immunizations”. The complete policy is located on
the diocesan website (www.cdop.org) and includes information about noncompliance with the
policy and objections to examinations and/or immunizations.

All parents are requested to share pertinent student health information with school
Administration at the time of student registration and whenever needed to update throughout the
school year. This information will be handled in a strictly confidential manner and will be
shared with school faculty and staff on a “need-to-know” basis.

Students will be excluded from school after October 15" if not in compliance for healt
exams and immunizations as referenced in CDOP Policy D-152.

Requirements for Enrollment, Withdrawal, and/or Termination of Enrollment

Parents of children enrolled in St. Patrick School are required to inform the school
of any health problem, disability, or special needs. The school can only make reasonable
accommodations since there is no special education program. Special need forms are
available in the school office.

If a child disrupts the educational setting, requires an extraordinary amount of
individualized time, or places risks on the education of others, then St. Patrick School reserves
the right to terminate enrollment of the child.

Additionally, if something happens to a child while enrolled in St. Patrick School, such as
a serious accident and more than reasonable accommodations are necessary for the education of
the child, St. Patrick School reserves the right to review and discuss the continued enrollment of
the child. If a child is found to be a danger to himself/herself or to others, the school reserves the
right to terminate enrollment of the child.

Parents of students wishing to be admitted to St. Patrick School from other schools who
have previously received special education services or special services must sign a waiver from
receiving the special education services or special services that St. Patrick School cannot
provide.

St. Patrick School reserves the right to terminate enrollment of a student if custodial
parents have not disclosed the student’s special need.

The enrollment or continued enrollment of any student in St. Patrick School is based on
an individual basis that will be made in the best interest of the child and the other students within
the school.

Students withdrawing from St. Patrick School will have tuition reimbursement prorated
minus $300 applied to textbooks and fees. Technology fees are not reimbursable.

The education of a student is a partnership between the parents and the school. Just as a
parent has the right to withdraw a child if desired, the school Administration reserves the right to
require the withdrawal of a student if the Administration determines that the partnership is
irretrievably broken.

Re-enrollment, Withdrawal, and Transfers to and from Other Schools
1. If parents find it necessary to transfer their children to another school, they should
notify the school well in advance so that all records, reports, and accounts may be
taken care of properly.
2. Parents must sign the necessary forms for release of records.
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Student records will be mailed to the school to which the child is transferring upon
request of that school for records.

Tuition refund is prorated minus $300 Textbook and $150 Technology fees will be
handled through the business office of St. Patrick Church.

. An “exit interview” may be conducted with the student and their family either in
person or with a written survey.

If a student wishes to discontinue enrollment or transfer from St. Patrick School and
then return to St. Patrick School, an interview with the student and their family may be
scheduled. Re-enrollment back into St. Patrick School is not automatic.

The enrollment and placement of a student, transferring to St. Patrick School from
another school or from a home school setting, will be on a probationary level until all
requested student records have been received, observation as needed, and possible
placement testing have been completed and analyzed.

Enrollment for transfer students to St. Patrick School is contingent upon the approval
of the Principal and Pastor.
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Faith Development Program

Goals
The goal of St. Patrick School religion program is to provide faith formation through
instruction and experience in the Catholic faith so that the graduates of St. Patrick School will
have:
1. Learned God's message as proclaimed by the Church.
Realized Jesus' presence in prayer and worship.
Experienced community by witnessing to Jesus through word and deed among
classmates and the larger community.
Learned the essentials of Catholic doctrine.
Developed a lifelong Christian attitude and have practiced it with others.
Had exposure to sacred music.
Had opportunities to perform service at each grade level.
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Objectives
The objectives of the religion program is to provide the students learning experiences so

that each student and graduate will have a strong Catholic Identity and will have:
1. Planned and participated in prayer services and liturgies.
2. Learned formal prayer and have grown accustomed to praying spontaneously.
3. Learned the principle teachings of the Church as taught by Sacred Scriptures,
Tradition, and the Magisterium.
4. Comprehended and been able to explain the life of Jesus and His part in God's plan of
salvation.
Participated in all-school and/or classroom service projects.
6. Prepared for and received the Sacrament of Reconciliation, the Eucharist, and
Confirmation.
7. Learned the elements of appropriate behavior in Church: reverence, prayer, posture,
genuflection, and silence.
8. Gained knowledge and learned to appreciate and respect people of other Christian and
non-Christian faiths.

o1

Virtue Formation/Chastity Education

Schools of the Catholic Diocese of Peoria shall integrate programs of virtue formation
and chastity education into all areas of the curriculum. (E-142, CDOP)

The SportsLeader Ministry program, “Virtue = Strength” was implemented into athletics
beginning the 2017 school year and is integrated into the classroom curriculum.

Liturgy and Prayer

To achieve the above, several tools are used and experiences planned. Liturgical services
and daily prayer are a major part in the life of every St. Patrick’s student. All students attend
Holy Mass each Friday and on Holy Days of Obligation that occur when school is in session.
Students also attend Exposition, Adoration and Benediction of the Blessed Sacrament on the
First Fridays of each month and are given the opportunity to receive the Sacrament of
Reconciliation throughout the school year. Each class takes a turn attending Adoration of the the
Blessed Sacrament on Thursday evenings once each month.
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Each school day will begin with all-school prayer during the morning announcements and
a prayer will be said before lunch (in the classroom) and after lunch (in cafeteria). Students are
encouraged to share their prayer intentions with the school community.

Catholic teachers and religious sisters teach religion every day. The school uses
diocesan-approved curriculum and recommended texts for religion and sacramental preparation.

Praying the rosary is highly encouraged especially during the months of October and
May. Students participate in special devotions such as Stations of the Cross during Lent,
devotions during Advent, the Living Rosary, May Crowning, and classroom saint celebrations
throughout the school year. Additionally, students participate in classroom and school service
learning projects.

Religion Assessment

A diocesan faith assessment may be required as directed by the Office of Catholic
Schools in Diocese of Peoria. During the school year, teachers evaluate students in all grades
through written and verbal assignments, reports, tests, and projects. Students are given religion
grades on their report card in addition to their other academic work.

Sacramental Program

Parental involvement in the preparation for the reception of the Sacraments of
Reconciliation, the Eucharist, and Confirmation is strongly encouraged. Informational meetings
for the parents are provided, as well as opportunities for continuing involvement.

1. Reconciliation: Children are prepared for their first reception of the Sacrament of
Reconciliation during the second grade.

2. Eucharist: First Holy Communion preparation occurs during the second grade.

3. Confirmation: Preparation takes place during the seventh and eighth grades. It is a
two-year program. Students will be confirmed in eighth grade. Parents and sponsors
are to be involved in this preparation. Students are required to attend an assigned
confirmation retreat prior to the reception of the sacrament.

Safe Environment Program

St. Patrick School incorporates the principles of the diocesan Safe Environment Program
into its overall curriculum during the school year. It is part of an ongoing effort to help create
and maintain a safe environment for children and to protect all children from sexual abuse.
Parents have an opportunity to ask questions about the program at the “Meet the Teacher Night”
scheduled at the beginning of each school year.

Spiritual Development Plan
A “Spiritual Development Plan” is written each year for St. Patrick School that is
included on the school website.
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Academic Program Information

Assignment Notebooks

St. Patrick School will provide students in grades 1-4 with an assignment notebook as an
additional means of communication between the school and the home. Students in Grades 5-8
will have the option to purchase an assignment notebook on their own as noted on the school
supply list.

Field Trips
Field trips are the option of the individual teachers. Parents are asked to respect each

teacher’s freedom to choose or not to choose this option, including selection of chaperones for
the field trip.

With the Principal’s approval, a teacher may schedule a school-sponsored educational
activity for the class. The field trip does not need to include a social outing or last most of the
day. St Patrick School will provide buses unless the field trip is within walking distance.

Permission forms (provided by the school) must be signed by the parents and returned to
the homeroom teacher prior to the trip. Students who have not returned these completed forms
signed by their parent(s) will not be allowed to go on the field trip.

Participation in field trips is a privilege, not a right that can be denied for academic or
behavioral reasons.

Grading
To achieve a sound educational philosophy and professionalism in reporting student

progress, each school shall use the diocesan objectives, criteria, and local policies to monitor
student progress. Schools may design a report card for each grade specific to the skills and
concepts unique to that curriculum. The following objectives apply:

e The report card is a reflection of the school’s educational policy.

e The report card should be an accurate statement of the child’s academic, social,
fine arts and physical educational development.
The report card indicates the school’s grading practices.
The report card identifies the child’s attendance patterns.
The report card is presented in a simple, clear, and attractive format.
The report card uses grading symbols that are clearly defined and consistently
used.

e The report card encourages parents’ communication with school.

Report cards will be available on the school’s Student Information System each of the
four grading periods for grades K-8. Dates of report card distribution can be found on the school
calendar that is posted on the school website.

Each classroom teacher will explain their individual grading procedures to parents at
“Meet the Teacher” night, including the expectations of when homework, tests, quizzes, and
other classroom work will be graded and sent home.

Home Assignments

Homework is an extension of classroom work for the purpose of allowing students to
work independently. It is a time to review, practice, and reinforce concepts and skills presented
in the classroom. The amount of homework will be appropriate to the grade level of the child.
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The following list is a guideline for homework assignments.

1.

2.

Homework is assigned to supplement classroom teaching or for finishing incomplete
assignments.

Students of grades kindergarten, one, and two should spend some time on drill
processes or look for visual material confirming knowledge assimilated during class
periods, to listen, and read stories and work on math facts.

Intermediate and upper grade students will receive assignments in varied subjects in
proportion to their importance in the curriculum.

Students should be encouraged to read widely and to broaden interests. Reading
informational text should be highly encouraged in addition to fiction.

If a child's homework becomes burdensome, the parent is encouraged to consult with
the teacher.

Parental interest in each child's homework assignment is deeply appreciated and goes
far in encouraging children. However, parents are requested not to do the work for
their child. Giving too much help to the child prevents his/her developing that spirit
of independence and self-confidence that is essential in his/her development and
training. Research has shown parents who involve their children in rich conversation
and reading have a better chance for success in school.

Kindergarten
The purpose of St. Patrick’s Kindergarten is to provide a Christian atmosphere that will

help children reach their potential and to prepare them for a more formalized program. This
carefully designed program offers experiences for prayer, study, social development and physical
exercise. Students have opportunities to participate in individual and group activities.
Kindergarten students attend weekly All School Mass and prayer services with the rest of the
school. Kindergarten is a full day program that operates on the regular school schedule.

Non-Promotion Students

St. Patrick School will use the following guidelines concerning the non-promotion of a

student:

1.

2.
3.

The teacher informs the Principal when a student is not performing at a satisfactory
level.

There has been ongoing, documented discussion between parents and teacher.

A mandatory meeting with parents, teachers, and Administration will occur at the end
of the third grading period if non-promotion is being considered for a student.
Parent(s), teacher(s), and Administration should arrive at a mutual decision regarding
non-promotion.

In the event that the teacher and the Principal advocate non-promotion and the parents
do not approve, the parents must sign a statement assuming the responsibility for the
child’s future success at St. Patrick School.

Parent-Teacher-Student Conferences & Appointments

Parents who would like an appointment with the Principal, a teacher, or a staff member
should call and request an appointment time that is mutually convenient. Parents should discuss
student progress with their student’s teacher(s) before meeting with the Principal.
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A required parent-teacher conference is scheduled after the first grading period.

Probation and Transfer Students

All transfer students entering St. Patrick School will be placed on probation for an
indefinite period of time to be set at the discretion of the Administration. Students and parents
are responsible for the standards of St. Patrick Catholic School. St. Patrick School’s position is
established primarily for the formation of students in preparation for their life as Catholic adults
within a community inspired by faith. The school is not a refuge for those who wish to escape
problems relating to their former school environment.

Special Services

St. Patrick School does not have a special education program. Some services of the
Washington public school districts are available to eligible students at St. Patrick School. Any
concerns in this area must be forwarded to the Principal. Students requiring medical
accommodations will need to have written proof from appropriate doctor for the
Accommodation/Service Plan to be written. Students wanting academic accommodations will
need to be assessed by Washington Township Services for an Accomodation/Service before a
plan is developed for academic accommodations.

Testing and Assessments

Classroom teachers provide quizzes and tests for chapters and units in subject matter.
Teachers may use assessments that come with a textbook series or create their own.

Specific assessments may be required by the Diocese of Peoria. Assessments required by
the Office of Catholic Schools will be communicated to families when directives are made
known. Results of the tests usually are shared with the parents on or before required teacher-
parent fall conferences and are used as a diagnostic tool for school improvement planning. The
results of these tests are studied by the Principal and the Faculty and used in planning curriculum
and instruction and school improvement. Reading and math are benchmarked three times during
the school year through MAP from NWEA. The assessments will be a component used in
determination of tiered intervention for reading and math as needed. Finally, 8" graders may be
assessed for Peoria Notre Dame High School and Washington Community High School, each
high school with their own criteria, for freshmen placement.

27



Education Curriculum of Studies

St. Patrick School curriculum of studies for all grades Kindergarten through Eighth Grade
includes core classes of Religion, English Language Arts, Science, Mathematics, Social
Studies/History. Additionally, Wellness/Physical Education, Spanish, and Technology, are
taught. Classes are minimally fifty minute class periods. Supplemental software programs have
been made available in math and reading for remediation and enrichment.

Faith Formation through daily Religion classes, service projects, and participation in
weekly All School Mass and other liturgical services is a high priority at St. Patrick School.
Prayer and religion is encouraged and integrated in all subject areas and extra curricular
activities.

Primary English Language Arts have class minimally one and one-half to two hours
during the day and includes a Literacy Center. Grades fifth through eighth English Language
Arts have a double fifty-five minute class period. Writing is emphasized across the curriculum
in all grades.

Mathematics is scheduled for minimally fifty minutes of instruction for all grades.
Grades Seven and Eight are tracked and allow eligible students to take the Freshman Honors
Algebra if the student meets the requirements.

The Science program is inquiry based, hands-on, and involves collaborative learning.
STEM (STREAM) projects are included in the program to help keep current with today’s
program of learning.

Social Studies/History has moved to a digital textbook to keep current with today’s ever
changing world and to increase availability of resources for enriched learning.

Spanish is offered each week for all students. The program includes the study of Spanish
cultures in addition to the study of the language.

Technology education is provided twice each week for students in grade Kindergarten
through Fourth Grade and once a week in Grades Fifth through Eighth. Students have the use of
1:1 technology for their classwork. All students are taught digital safety and media literacy
within their classes and across the curriculum.

Health education is incorporated in Science, Wellness/P.E., and other classes across the
curriculum. When available, the D.A.R.E. program through the Washington Police Department
has been made available to Fifth Grade through Eighth Grade.

Physical Education is provided to all students; daily in the primary grades and twice per
week in the upper grades. All classes meet at least minimally the weekly minutes required by the
Diocesean Program of Studies and the State of Illinois. Additionally, an active Athletic program
is available for students in the upper grades. Students in Sixth through Eighth Grade can
participate in the athletic activities. Some athletic programs are available to Fifth Grade as well.

Art classes are available twice each month for students in grades Kindergarten through
Fourth Grade. Fifth through Eighth Grade incorporate art once each month.

Band is available on an elective basis for students in grades five to eight. Jr. High Choir
is also an elective for students in grades five to eight. An introductory choir experience has been
made available for interested students.

Response to Intervention (Rtl) is provide to students who need extra remediation in
reading or math via small group instruction in Grades K-4. Student differentiation is also
provided through eduational software subscriptions and Learning Centers.
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Academic Recognition and Awards

American Legion Award

The American Legion All-Around Athletic Performance Award is presented to an eighth
grade boy and girl who has met the requirements. The American Legion also presents the
Scholastic (TOP STUDENT) Award. These students are recognized at the “Academic Awards
Night” in May.

Academic and Athletic Awards

Athletic awards are given to students at the “Sports Award Night” in May. Occasionally,
students perform exemplary service in some area during their education at St. Patrick School
such as, but not limited to, citizenship, community service, school spirit, and technology.
Students may also be recognized and honored at the “Academic Awards Night.” The
Administration and faculty will determine requirements.

The Kathy Werstein Athletic Volunteer Award

An adult who has exemplified the commitment, dedication, dependability, and passion
for athletics will be honored with this award established in the spring of 2012 in honor of Mrs.
Kathy Werstein, long-time volunteer, former teacher, current coach and member of the Athletic
Committee. The honoree will be chosen by the Administration and will be someone who has
given extraordinary volunteer service to the sports program at St. Patrick School.

Honor Roll

Students in grades 6-8 have an opportunity to receive academic recognition on the St.
Patrick School Honor Roll. All academic subjects will be considered since each is a part of the
student’s curriculum at St. Patrick School. The honor roll is published quarterly.

President’s Education Awards Program

Students in grades 5-8 who have achieved outstanding excellence in education will
receive the President’s Education Award. Students will receive this award at the “Academic
Awards Night” in May. Criteria for this award are available upon request.
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Appeal and Review

G-111, P-CDOP
A review or appeal of any decision concerning policies, procedures, or other serious
matters made by the competent authority of any of the schools of the Catholic Diocese of Peoria
may be requested by any member of the diocese under the following conditions only:
e The decision violates or is in conflict with the teachings of the Roman Catholic
Church, or

e The decision violates or is in conflict with an applicable diocesan policy, or

e The decision violates or is in conflict with a policy or procedure of the parish, the
school, or other entity that takes precedence over the decision in question, or

e The decision violates or is in conflict with an applicable federal, state or local civil
law.

It is to be noted that dissatisfaction with a decision is not a sufficient condition for appeal.

G-111, AR-CDOP

The individual or group desiring the appeal or the review of a decision must make that
request known to the governing Pastor or Pastors’ Board responsible for the school in the form of
a written letter. As a matter of record, a copy of the letter is to be forwarded to the local vicar and
to the Superintendent of Schools.

This letter must clearly cover each of the following points:
e The decision that is being questioned and which competent authority made it.

e The grounds for the appeal or the review with specific reference to one or more of the
four (4) conditions listed in the policy statement above, and

e The proposed resolution.

The governing Pastor or Pastors’ board, having received the request for appeal or review,
is to respond to those making the request within thirty (30) days of receiving the request. A copy
of the response letter is to be forwarded to the local vicar having jurisdiction over the particular
parish/school and to the Superintendent of Schools.

In most cases, the decision of the governing Pastor or Pastors’ board is final. However,
those who have requested the appeal or review may further appeal the decision of the governing
Pastor or Pastors’ board to the local vicar within thirty (30) days. The local vicar has the
authority to summarily dismiss the appeal or he may forward the appeal to the Vicar General of
the Catholic Diocese of Peoria and the Superintendent of Schools. The Vicar General shall make
a final decision on the appeal in such cases. If the local vicar decides to dismiss the case he must,
as a matter of record, forward a copy of such decision to the Vicar General and the
Superintendent of Schools.
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Athletic and Co/Extra Curricular Programs

St. Patrick School has outstanding athletic and extra-curricular programs. The school will
attempt to provide equal sports opportunities for both boys and girls. Students may participate in
athletic and extra-curricular activities if they meet eligibility requirements, have a current sports
physical examination on file, are adequately covered by insurance, have an acceptable attitude,
have completed all paperwork including concussion form prior to participation. Coaches or
teachers have the right to request suspension from athletic and extra-curricular activities, and the
Principal will have the authority to take the necessary action after consideration of the facts.

Participation in athletic and co/extra-curricular programs is a privilege, not a right.
Therefore, students forfeit this privilege if behavior, academic standards and financial
obligations are not met. Co/extra-curricular and athletic activities do not take precedence over
academics; they work in cooperation with academics.

Athletic and extra-curricular activities are dependent on coaches and supervisors. If an
activity does not have qualified coach or supervisor the activity may be suspended or put on
hold. Administration will make the necessary decisions, as needed.

Philosophy
The activities’ program at St. Patrick School adheres to the mission and philosophy of the

school and the Diocese of Peoria. The programs are based on the strong belief that athletics and
co/extra-curricular activities are educationally sound and that they play an important part in the
development of the participant's physical, mental, emotional, and moral growth. The element of
competition and winning exists; however, it will not be the sole determining factor in developing
the scope and nature of the athletic or other programs. St. Patrick School believes that this is
educationally sound, for it offers training for living in a society that is based on cooperativeness
and competitiveness. The basic principles of good sportsmanship and high ethical standards
should prevail at all times in order to enhance the educational growth of the student participants.
St. Patrick School athletics and co/extra-curricular programs emphasize student learning rather
than winning games and contests.

The conduct of players, cheerleaders, coaches, and fans should characterize the
philosophy of Christian sportsmanship. It is hoped that this philosophy will extend beyond the
coaches, players, and cheerleaders, to all students and adult fans at the games, meets, and events.

Policy
St. Patrick School provides the following guidelines for athletic and co/extra-curricular

activities:
1. To provide an opportunity for interested students to participate in organized,
competitive
activities governed by I.E.S.A. guidelines and rules.
2. To provide a coach or supervisor of that activity who will govern the degree of
participation by
a student, in all activities.
3. To help students establish school pride and spirit.
4. To help students develop physically, mentally, socially, and spiritually.
5. To help students develop the skill of the activity, accept discipline, and a sense of
teamwork.
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6.
7.
8.

To provide opportunities for fun as students work together towards reaching goals.
To learn to accept victory graciously, and defeat without revenge.
To provide a wise use of leisure time.

Eligibility Requirements

Requirements for meeting eligibility will include the following:

1.

2.

Students participating in co/extra-curricular activities or sports must meet standards
set by Illinois Elementary School Association (I.E.S.A.).

Eligibility will be taken weekly during the season of the sport or activity and is
cumulative per grading period. Grades will be checked at the end of each week from
what classroom teachers post on the Student Information System by 3:45 p.m. on
Thursday of the week in which eligibility is taken.

If the student is failing any subject, he/she will be ineligible the following Monday
through Saturday and must raise his/her grade to meet eligibility requirements in
order to be reinstated for the following week.

Students who do not meet eligibility requirements will not be allowed to participate in
their activities the following week.

Students who become ineligible three times may no longer be a part of the team or
participate in the activity.

The student must be in attendance the last half day of class the day of a game or meet
in order to participate. The Principal must approve exceptions. An example of an
exception would be if a student must attend a funeral.

The Principal only, in consultation with the Pastor, can make exception to eligibility
rules within the I.E.S.A regulations, as well as reinstatements.

Responsibilities of Student Athletes, Contestants, and Cheerleaders

All student athletes, contestants, and cheerleaders will be expected to maintain standards
as defined below:

1.
2.
3.

To be in attendance at least a half day in the classroom the day of the game.

To be present at all practice sessions and games unless excused by the coach.

To present an explanation, written and signed by the parent, in the event of an
absence from practice or game.

To notify the office if student is not riding the bus due to a scheduled practice or
game.

To keep his/her uniform neat and clean and to return the uniform at the end of the
season.

To pay the cost or replacement for any damaged uniform.

To take proper care of all equipment used.

To cooperate with and show respect to all coaches, supervisors, and school personnel,
referees, and opponents.

To show good sportsmanship at all times.

. To play or cheer to the best of their ability.
. Use of vulgar language or outburst of temper will not be tolerated.
. Use of tobacco, alcohol, or substance abuse will disqualify the participant from team

membership.

32



13. To abide by the above listed eligibility rules.
14. To abide by the coach’s rules within the various sports.
15. To promote a positive work ethic for personal growth and team development.

St. Patrick School reserves the right to remove individuals from any school-sponsored
activity if continuous and/or inappropriate behavior occurs during the event.

Band

Instrumental music lessons and group band lessons are offered to students in the fifth
through eighth grades two days a week. Fourth grade students will be introduced to instrumental
music (recorders) during the second semester of the school year.

Scholastic Bowl
Students in grades 6-8 may participate in Scholastic Bowl. The supervising coaches will
determine the teams for meets. Students will follow 1.E.S.A. regulations and eligibility rules will

apply.

Geography Bee and Spelling Bee

Students in grades 5-8 may participate in the Geography Bee and in the Spelling Bee.
Participants will follow regulations for the Geography Bee as set by the National Geography
Society. Students participating in the Spelling Bee will follow regulations set by the Principal
and the teachers that meet county and conference requirements.

Spanish Club — el Club de Espafiol

The Spanish Club at St. Patrick School will be for students in grades 5-8. The club will
normally meet about once a month after school. Students will engage in culture and conversation
that goes beyond the classroom with the possibility of a service projects throughout the year.
After school field trips to cultural activities may be a possibility as the opportunity arises with
the approval of the school Administration.

Junior High Choir

Students in grades sixth through eighth may participate in the Junior High Choir. The
choir leads the singing for All School Mass each Friday and other special Masses throughout the
school year. They may be invited to sing at a special weekend Masses at St. Monica’s or St.
Patrick. Students generally practice twice each week, once before school and once during an
assigned class period.

Lego/Robotics

Teams form in August into grade groups of 7" and 8™, and 5" and 6'". Teams practice
from August until January and solve a real world problem as a project. The teams usually meet
on Sundays from 3:30-5:00 and also another evening according to the coaches availability.
Scrimmages begin in November with teams from the Washington area. Competition involves a
project presentation, robot design judging, robot programming games, and core value
presentation. A qualifying match takes place in December at Bradley and STATE is held in
January at the University of Illinois.
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Attendance

Daily Attendance

Attendance is important to the educational program at St. Patrick School. Daily
attendance not only contributes to spiritual development and academic achievement but also to
the development of dependability and responsibility. Daily attendance is required and tracked
electronically in the St. Patrick School’s student data management system, RenWeb.

Arrival and Dismissal

Students should not arrive at school before 7:50 a.m. They may come directly into the
school building when the 7:50 a.m. bell rings. On extremely cold days or inclement weather,
students may enter Door 5 and wait at the landing for the 7:50 a.m. bell to ring before going to
their classrooms. Students will be sent to Before-Care if they arrive earlier than 7:50 a.m., and
families will be billed accordingly. However, bus students may be the exception to this billing
procedure if the bus arrives earlier than 7:50 a.m. The school day begins at 8:00 a.m. with the
first bell ringing at 7:50 a.m. for entry into the school building.

Students must enter the building through their assigned doors. Students must be in the
building and in their seats/classroom by 8:00 a.m. to keep from being tardy.

Students will be dropped off and picked up alongside the small playground/parking lot
area on Cedar Street. Families are asked to keep the flow of traffic moving on the right hand
side of Cedar Street and Harvey Street by dropping off their child(ren) and then moving back
into the flow of traffic. If parents need to stop and/or exit their car, they shall use the LEFT side
of Cedar Street or park along an adjacent street in order to walk their child(ren) onto school
property safely. Students should not be dropped off on the south side of Jefferson Street due to
buses needing to unload at this point and it ties up traffic.

Students walking to school or riding bicycles to school shall park and lock up their
bicycles in the bike racks provided by the school. After arriving on school property and parking
their bicycles, students will enter the building immediately. If arrival is before 7:50 a.m.,
walkers and/or bicycle riders shall park their bikes in the racks and enter the building through
Door 5 and proceed to before-care.

Walkers and bike riders shall leave the school grounds immediately after dismissal of the
school day. Once the final bell rings and buses leave, there is no longer any supervision
provided by the school except in After-Care. All other students remaining will be sent to After-
Care and will be billed accordingly.

In compliance with the above noted procedure, no student may remain outdoors
unattended before or after school.

Note: Different rules for drop off and pick up may apply to preschool. Please see
Preschool Handbook.

Absences

Attendance is important to the educational program at St. Patrick School. DAILY
attendance is required and not only contributes to spiritual development and academic
achievement, but also to the development of dependability and responsibility. Excused absences
with make-up privileges are defined as, but not limited to: personal illness, health/dental
appointments, bereavement, quarantine, family emergencies, and written requests approved in
advance by the Principal. All other absences shall be considered unexcused and considered as
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truancy, which may be reported to the Pastor, and may be reported to the Washington Police
Department.

The procedures are as follows:

1. Parents are required to call the school at 444-4345 (press “0”) by 10:00 a.m. if there is
an absence. The office opens at 7:30 a.m. A signed note by the parent may also be
sent with a sibling. If the school has not been informed of the child’s absence, St.
Patrick School is required to make a reasonable attempt to notify parents of their
child’s absence by calling them at home or at work.

2. Appointments, including dentist, orthodontist, and doctor appointments should be
scheduled outside of school hours as much as possible. If scheduled during the
school day, students must have an appointment card when leaving or returning to
school for verification of appointment times. This verification is needed for the
determination of an “excused” or “unexcused” tardy.

3. Homework may be requested for an excused absent student. The homework will be
available after school and will be placed on the table inside the main entrance or sent
home with a sibling. Parents are asked to please call before 11:00 a.m. for homework
as many teachers do not get a chance to go to their mailbox after their lunch period.
Homework will need to be picked up prior to the closing of the school office for the
day.

4. Students will assume responsibility for make-up work and will be allowed two days
for every day of absence (due to illness or excused absence approved by
Administration) to make up work.

5. Students and their parents must check in and out at the school office when arriving or
leaving at times other than normal procedures.

6. A student missing more than one and one-half hours of class time will be marked as
absent for a half day.

7. Students must be in attendance for the last half of the school day in order to
participate in athletic, co/extra-curricular activities. Emergency situations will be
given due consideration by the Principal.

8. If a student needs to miss recesses or PE/wellness classes for more than 2 consecutive
days, a doctor’s note will be required.

9. Students with an unexcused absence will receive no credit for assignments missed.

Extended Absence

Excessive absence (more than three consecutive absences) due to illness will require
written notification from a licensed physician upon return of the student to school.

Excessive absence, due to vacations or visits with friends and relatives outside of the
scheduled vacation times in the school calendar, are highly discouraged; excessive absence is
very disruptive to the classroom learning environment for the student and other students in the
classroom. Vacations scheduled during Diocesan mandated testing, are highly discouraged. The
Principal must pre-approve in advance any excessive absence due to vacation. If approved,
students will receive their student’s/students’ homework on the last day of attendance before the
vacation. Assignments must be turned in to the classroom teacher(s) on the day the student
returns from vacation in order to receive full credit; the student must also take any tests missed
on the day of return as well. Assignments turned in on the second day of return from vacation,
or tests taken on the second day of return, will result in a 10% deduction from the grade earned;
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the third day, 20% will be deducted. Assignments and tests will not be accepted or taken beyond
the third day of return from vacation to school. (Commission on Education, approved: 5/08, revised: 5/10).

Leave of Absence Before Dismissal

1. The Principal dismisses or approves the dismissal of students who may have
contracted any contagious disease or are too ill to remain in school.

2. No child will be dismissed from school unless the parents have been contacted and
arrangements for transportation have been made. Therefore, it is suggested that if
during the day both parents will be absent from the home for a lengthy period of time,
the children should be so informed before they come to school in the morning.

3. Parents shall notify the school office if the student needs to be dismissed early and
will not ride the bus after school.

4. Emergency phone numbers are a requirement. If there is a change in the emergency
phone number, it is the responsibility of the custodial parents to notify the school of
the change.

5. The Administration or designated person will establish positive identification of any
adult who requests dismissal of a student into his/her custody.

6. A written request from a parent for the school office is required for leave of absence
before the time of dismissal.

Tardiness

St. Patrick School requests home cooperation to assure that students arrive on time to
begin the school day. Students who arrive tardy to school disrupt their own learning process and
those of other students. Tardiness creates an unnecessary burden for the office staff, classroom
teacher(s), and other support staff. It is the obligation of the family to insure that their child(ren)
arrive(s) on time to school.

The first bell rings at 7:50 a.m. to allow children to go to their classrooms. The second
bell (warning) rings at 7:55 a.m. the third bell rings at 8:00 a.m. to officially begin the academic
day. Morning prayer and announcements begin immediately after the 8:00 a.m. bell. Any
student who arrives after the 8:00 a.m. bell must report to the school office to receive a tardy
form. Tardy students will not be admitted to class without this form unless given permission by
the Principal.

Students must be in their classroom at 8:00 a.m., preferably in their seats, and ready for
the class to start to be considered non-tardy.

The school recognizes that sometimes there are circumstances beyond the control of
families (inclement weather, power outages, accidents, etc.) that may cause tardiness to school.
Therefore, the following policy will apply:

1. Tardiness shall be defined as arrival at school within one hour later than the usual
starting time; leaving one hour earlier than the usual ending time; and leaving and
returning within one hour during the school day. If a student must leave during the
school day and does not adhere to the one-hour time limitation, the student will be
marked for either a %2 day absence or a full day absence, dependent upon the
situation.

2. An excuse is required for tardiness.
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3. Students who are late because of bus problems are automatically excused and not
counted as tardy.

4. Students who arrive at school late due to medical/dental appointments will be excused
if they

have proof of the appointment (medical/dental appointment card) upon arrival.
(Commission on
Education, approved: 5/08; revised: 6/09)

Excessive Tardiness

Students receiving three unexcused tardies per semester (one semester = two grading
periods), the homeroom teacher will notify the Principal and a detention will be issued to the
student. When a student reaches the fourth tardy, a mandatory parent/student/Principal
conference will be scheduled with further disciplinary action assigned. If the student receives an
7" tardy in one semester, the parent(s), student, Principal, and Pastor will meet to discuss
continuation of enrollment at St. Patrick School. (commission on Education, approved: 5/08) A detention
missed results in an extra detention assigned.
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Extended Care Program

Rationale and Goals

St. Patrick School believes that family is of prime importance. Family should provide
security and love for every child. In the care center approach, the school does not replace family.
St. Patrick School intends to give the family support and supplement it through the care
programs. The purpose of the care programs is to meet the needs of the student and the working
parent(s).

The goal of the before-and after-care program is to provide a Christian atmosphere in
order for children to develop and to grow spiritually, physically, emotionally, mentally, and
socially. The learning experiences will be as flexible as possible and as home-like as possible.
God and values will be stressed while providing a safe environment when parents are still at
work. As an extension of the school, the policies and regulations stated in this handbook will be
followed during these extended care programs.

Procedure

The Before-Care program is available at 6:30 a.m. The After-Care program begins at the
end of the school day. Parents/guardians or authorized individuals must sign students out of the
program and pick up them by 5:30 p.m. Additional late charges will be assessed after 5:30 p.m.
See the tuition and fee sheet or posting on the school website for the additional charges. There
will be snacks, play time, and study time during the after-care program.

After-Care will be available on most 2:00 p.m. early dismissal days. However, after-care
will not be available for 11:30 a.m. dismissal days since those days are typically extended
teacher in-service days.

Entrance and exit for the Before and After-care programs will be through Door 1 which is
secured via a key fob access system while these programs are in session.
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Communication between Home and School

A variety of means are provided for communication between home and school. The
faculty and staff recognize the responsibility to demonstrate open and courteous communication
with parents. Communication and expression of concerns must always be conducted in a
constructive and Christian manner within an appropriate setting. Rude and/or abusive
communication to the faculty and staff members on the part of parents or students will not be
tolerated.

Email, phone calls, Parent Alert messages, the Irish Messenger, are among some of the
ways communication is disseminated. Class Facebook pages, class websites, etc. must include
the Principal as an administrator to the accounts.

Conferences may be initiated by parents or teachers at any time and scheduled at the
convenience of both parties.

School Visitation

“Parent,” unless otherwise specified, shall not include a non-custodial parent — for
example, regarding visitation rights, requests for dismissal of students, etc.

St. Patrick School Administration reserves the right to designate special days when
parents, including non-custodial parents, grandparents, or others may visit with the students
during an open house, cafeteria luncheon, or similar events. Other classroom visits to view
students and instruction are not allowed due to privacy of other students and
interuptions/distractions during instructional time.

If there are limitations, for example, regarding visitation rights, it is the responsibility of
the custodial parent to provide the school with a copy of the custody section of the divorce
judgment, or any order modifying the judgment. Any changes made in custody agreements
should be promptly reported in writing to the Principal. The school reserves the right to
request, in writing, that parents provide a copy of the custodial agreement in the divorce decree
to confidentially keep on file in the school office. St. Patrick School complies with the
provisions of the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act with respect to the rights of non-
custodial parents. In the absence of a court order to the contrary, the school will provide the non-
custodial parent with access to the academic records and to other school-related information
regarding the student.

Lunch in the cafeteria with students is not permitted except on approved open house
days. Parental visitation of classes in session is not permitted for the privacy of classmates.
Exceptions are made only on approved open house days.

School Information Sent Home

The youngest child in each family is assigned to take communication notes from the
school office to home. Information is emailed weekly via the “Irish Messenger”, special
emails, and/or text alerts. If parents wish to receive a printed copy of the “Irish Messenger”
information, they must notify the school office with this request. It is the responsibility of the
parent to read the information. Please do not call the School Office for information that has been
communicated already through the “Irish Messenger” or other emails and alerts.

Handbooks
St. Patrick School Parent-Student Handbook, Preschool Handbook, and Volunteer
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Handbook are available on the school website for each family. These handbooks are a guide to
regulations and operations of the school. The Administration reserves the right to add or change
policy as deemed necessary. A yearly parental sign-off form will be required for reading and
reviewing the handbook(s). The electronic sign-off is part of the online enrollment/re-
enrollment process.

Parents are highly encouraged to keep current calendars, tuition, program fees, and lunch
program information, newsletters, and special notes or policy changes of the handbooks for easy
accessibility and referral.
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Confidentiality and Professional Conduct

All St. Patrick School faculty and staff members are expected to maintain the highest
standards of professional conduct when interacting with students, parents, and colleagues. Good
public relations for the school are essential and St. Pat’s employees share that responsibility. All
St. Pat’s faculty and staff members are reminded that professional standards for confidentiality
should be adhered to at all times. St. Patrick School employees or regular volunteers may learn
confidential information about the school or a student. This confidential information shall not be
shared with non-employees of the school and may only be shared with school employees on a
need-to-know basis. Should there be a question about the confidential nature of information,
please see the Principal for clarification. Maintaining good public relations is a job requirement
of all St. Patrick School employees.
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Conflict Resolution

From time to time, equitable solutions to problems may arise that affect staff members,
parents, students, or other involved parties of St. Patrick School. Settlement of conflicts will be
handled as quickly as possible in a fair and caring manner.

Procedures for solving conflict of interests should begin at the lowest possible level
where the point of conflict begins and dealt with as follows:

1. The presenter of the conflict should handle conflict with the classroom teacher, coach,
or other party that the complaint is against. An appointment should be made to
discuss the matter.

2. If there is dissatisfaction with the conference, then an appeal to the Principal may be
initiated. An appointment can be made with the Principal to discuss the matter.

3. If the problem cannot be resolved, then the presenter may proceed to the Pastor. The
complaint and remedy should be in writing and signed by the presenter. An
appointment should be made.

The Pastor and the Principal may meet to confer or determine an appropriate course of

action if necessary. St. Patrick School will follow the diocesan regulations relating to conflict
resolution, appeal and review.
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Incidents at the School

Incidents of anyone having possession of firearms, weapons, or drugs, etc. will be
reported to the police. Parents or guardians of students in possession of such will be notified.
Illinois State Police will be notified of such incidents through the School Incident Reporting
System.

The school will notify local law enforcement of written complaints from school personnel
concerning instances of battery committed against school personnel. An Incident Report form
can be obtained in the school office. Illinois State Police will be contacted as required of such
incidents.
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Detention, Suspension, Expulsion

Detention

Detention is a form of disciplinary action that is a consequence for inappropriate,
repeated, excessive, or extreme behavior. The student with a detention will have and email sent
to the parent via the school’s student information system identifying his/her misbehavior, and the
date/time at which the detention must be served at the convenience of the Principal or
supervising faculty/staff member. A Saturday School detention may be assigned to a student.
The Principal, or assigned supervisor, may assign a work detention requiring some form of
service to the school, an academic detention where written work will be assigned, or a
combination of the two. Participation in athletic and co/extra-curricular activities will not excuse
the student from serving the detention. A missed detention results in an extra detention assigned.

Suspension
Suspension is defined as removal from all or part of the school activities for a definite

period. It may be “in school” suspension or “out of school” as determined by the Principal and
may consist of any or all of the following:

1. Academic work that will/will not be graded and counted.

2. Service work that will be assigned and monitored for completion.

3. Upon re-admittance after a suspension, the parent(s) of the suspended student shall
continue contact with the teacher(s) or the Principal, as determined after re-
admittance, for the successful continuation of the student’s enrollment.

Ordinarily, prior to suspension, the teacher and the Principal will have pursued other

alternatives of discipline and will have discussed the problems with the parents.

Any suspension will result in the prohibition of participation, by the student, in any extra-
curricular and co-curricular activities (i.e. field trips) during the grading period in which it was
imposed. This includes the loss of privilege from current sports seasons, already in progress, and
any sport season initiated during that same grading period.

Expulsion — Permanent Dismissal

Expulsion, the permanent termination of a student’s enrollment, is a most serious matter
and will be invoked only as a last resort. Prior to expulsion, the student and his/her parents or
guardian must be granted a hearing by the Principal and teacher(s) involved. If, thereafter,
expulsion is still contemplated, the Principal shall inform the Pastor who will meet in executive
session to discuss the seriousness of the matter and the course of action to be pursued. The
parents or guardians shall be requested by the Administration (through registered or certified
mail) to be present at this executive session. This notice shall state the time, place, and purpose
of the meeting.

Based on the evidence heard at the meeting, the Administration shall take action, as it
finds appropriate. In judging the justification for expulsion, consideration must be given to the
extent of the school’s previous efforts to remedy the problem, to the legality of the reason for
dismissal, and to the maintenance of the school’s philosophy and goals.

In order to protect the reputation of the persons involved, all matters discussed during
such an executive session will be held in strict confidence.

If expulsion is determined, the parents or guardian shall be informed by the
Administration of the reason(s) and the date on which the expulsion is to become effective. A
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copy of this notification shall be filed in the school office.

Pastor’s Jurisdiction
The Pastor is the final recourse in all disciplinary situations and may waive any
disciplinary rule or step for just cause at his discretion.
The Pastor reserves the right to request the withdrawal of a St. Patrick School student:
e For failure of the family to meet financial obligations of the parish.
e Following a determination by the Principal that a student’s educational needs can no
longer be met by school personnel and by available school resources.
e Due to a failure of a family or student to participate in required activities or to support
the mission of the school.
e Or due to disciplinary infractions.
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Discipline

Philosophy of Discipline

Discipline is a means of fostering the growth and responsibility of students toward
maturity. It is the training that develops self-control, character, orderliness, and efficiency.
Discipline underlies the whole educational structure and safety of the students. Parents, students,
and faculty alike should understand that one of their first obligations in a Catholic school is to
respect the dignity of all members of the school community.

The purpose of rules and guidelines is to define those activities that promote or do not
promote a supportive atmosphere for faith development and academic growth of the student.
Teachers and/or supervisors are responsible for maintaining, in their areas of responsibility, an
atmosphere conducive to the learning and safety of each student.

Ordinarily, each teacher, supervisor, or coach handles discipline problems. Cooperation
and frequent communication between parents and teachers, supervisors, and coaches are
essential to the successful solution of more serious problems. The Principal is kept informed but
is usually involved only with more serious problems, which will also be reported to the Pastor of
the parish.

In addition, any student who engages in conduct, whether inside or outside of school that
is detrimental to the reputation of the school and/or inconsistent with the mission, philosophy, or
teachings of the Catholic Church, may be subject to disciplinary action, including suspension or
expulsion.

Corporal Punishment

Corporal punishment is not permitted in any school or school program in the Catholic
Diocese of Peoria. Corporal punishment includes but is not limited to slapping, paddling,
maintenance of students in physically painful positions or intentional infliction of bodily harm.
(D-146, P-CDOP)

St. Patrick School complies with diocesan policy and forbids the use of corporal
punishment. Faculty and staff may use reasonable force, as needed, to prevent injury to a
student, another staff member, or oneself.

Primary (Grades K-2) Behavior Violation Policy

1. When the student’s behavior does not meet expectations, he/she may be given a
warning via the school’s student information system, or a call to the parents/guardian.

2. If awarning is given it will contain the date, the name of the supervising person, and
an explanation of the behavior.

3. Behavior notifications and consequences will be sent to parents through the school’s
student information system.

4. Additional disciplinary action may be given including detentions.

5. Detentions may be given for excessive tardies and unexcused absences. It is the
parent’s responsibility to get their children to school on time.

Intermediate (Grades 3-5) and Junior High Behavior Violation Policy (Grades 6-8)
1. When the student’s behavior does not meet expectations, he/she will be given a
warning.
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10.

Behavior notifications and consequences will be sent to parents through the school’s
student information system.

If the student receives a detention notice, the notice will indicate when the detention
is to be served and for what reason. The detention will be communicated through the
school’s student information system of the misbehavior.

If the student does not report for detention, the parent will be notified and an
additional detention will be assigned.

Detentions may be served on Mondays, Tuesdays, Wednesdays, Thursdays, Fridays,
and Saturdays, following the issuance of the detention.

The detention begins after school and will end after forty-five. The detention will be
supervised by the Principal, or other designated school personnel. Saturday detention
time will be served at the discretion of the Principal or Detention Supervisor.
Student’s parents are expected to provide transportation for the student after serving
detention. If transportation causes a problem, students should alter their behavior so
they do not receive a detention.

A detention that is missed due to an excused student absence will be reassigned to the
next detention period.

Warnings and detentions will be cleared at the end of each grading period and begin
to accumulate at the beginning of a new grading period.

The student will lose the privilege to attend or participate in the next co/extra-
curricular, athletic game, or school event/function following the day the detention is
served. Administration will have final say in the loss of privilege to attend or
participate.

Detentions may be given for excessive tardies and unexcused absences.

Note: Students and parents need to be aware that everyone at St. Patrick School feels there is no
need for any student to ever receive a detention if living the school motto “Reverence, Respect,
Responsibility...”.

Minor Acts of Misbehavior

These acts of misbehavior are minor but interfere with normal classroom operation,
school operation, and/or bus operation. Bus drivers may issue warnings. Types of minor
misbehavior include but are not limited to:

1.
2.
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Classroom disturbance (subject to individual classroom rules).

Failure to carry out directions including homework (subject to individual
classroom rules).

Littering.

Chewing gum.

Failure to bring textbooks and assignments to class.

Failure to lock lockers at the end of the school day.

Misbehavior outside the confines of the classroom.

Disturbances on the bus.

Dress code violations.

Disrespect.

Disrespect towards others in school, on playground, or at school-sponsored
events.
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12. Violations of the computer “Acceptable Use Policy” and Diocesan Policy C-404,
as defined.
Consequences: A warning will be issued. Three warnings merit a detention for grades 3-8. The
Administration reserves the right to issue an automatic detention at his/her discretion.

Note: Teachers will decide what constitutes a warning for incomplete homework in his/her own
classroom. Students will be made aware of what each teacher expects.

Serious or Frequent Misbehavior
Frequent or serious acts that disrupt the learning climate of the classroom, school, and/or

bus include, but not limited to, the following:

Dishonesty, lying, stealing, and plagiarism.

Cheating.

Forgery or the use of forged notes or excuses.

Insubordination.

Profanity (spoken, written, or profane gestures).

Any article, which adversely affects or interferes with school functions (such

articles will be confiscated and disciplinary action will be taken).

7. Disruptive behavior and intentional failure to follow rules including during
emergency drills.

8. Defacing school property, including lockers in the junior high hallway

9. Violations of the computer “Acceptable Use Policy” and Diocesan Policy C-404,
as defined.

10.  Bullying in school, on playground, or at school-sponsored events.

11.  Misbehavior on the bus.
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Consequences: An automatic detention will be issued. The parent will be notified through the
school’s student information system and may be notified by a phone call.

Additional Action: Teachers or administrators may take additional action at his/her discretion
based on individual situations. Law enforcement will be notified when appropriate.

Misbehavior in Violation of the Law

These acts are directed against persons or property that may endanger the health and
safety of others in the school, which may be in violation of the law, and include, but are not
limited to:

Student use of tobacco on or adjacent to the school property.

Possession, use, or under the influence of alcohol.

Possession or use of controlled substances, drugs and/or drug paraphernalia.
Fighting.

Vandalism.

Trespassing.

Stealing.

Violations of the computer “Acceptable Use Policy” and Diocesan Policy C-404,
as defined.

9. Damage to the bus.
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10.  Plagiarism

Consequences: The student is immediately referred to the Principal for disciplinary action. The
Principal will meet with the student, necessary personnel, and parent to determine the
consequences